BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 23, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, August 23, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Town Manager’s Report

Mr. Sylvia announced a $50,000 grant for the State’s 40R initiative that is a permit program that will encourage smart residential growth.

Mr. Sylvia also spoke about the recent artifacts discovered during a road project in Town Square.

Licenses and Administrative Notes

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board voted to approve a One Day Wine and Malt License at Camp Bournedale for September 2, 3, and 4, 2005.   5-0-0.

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board voted to approve a One-Day All Alcohol Liquor License for the Ray Tye Medical Aid Foundation for a golf tournament being held at Pinehills. 5-0-0.

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board voted to approve a Keno license for Colonial Tavern.  4-0-1 (Mr. Quintal abstained). 

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board voted to approve the minutes of Aug 16, 2005. 5-0-0. 

On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board appointed Mary Harris to the Cultural Council and accepted a gift for the signage on Long Pond Road. 5-0-0.

PUBLIC HEARING – ABOVE GROUND FUEL STORAGE

Mary Lambert commented on the relicensing process and the fact that the public can comment on the aging material and public concern.  This may be expanded to include concerns about security, emergency planning, health impacts, and a proposal that the relicensing process must meet the same standards as a new reactor license would have to meet.  At the March, 2005 Duxbury Annual Town Meeting, citizens passed a resolution listing the criteria that they want met before they would approve the licensing process. As far as economic impact, she hopes that the 

PUBLIC HEARING – ABOVE GROUND FUEL STORAGE (continued)

Selectmen will look at the theory in Maine where the spent fuel stored on site be regarded as something of value to be added to the property value.

Chairman Tavares announced the postponement of the update to the Board on the Greater Attleboro/Taunton Regional Transit Authority (GATRA) until next Tuesday night, August 30, 2005.

Old Business/Letters/New Business

Mr. Schena remarked that some of the signs that he sees on the on and off ramps are for events or golf courses.  He wonders how those signs got there and if they have been through an approval process because some of the intersections are looking raggedy.  

Mr. Sylvia will get a report on that to the Board.

Public Hearing – postponement – Application of Plymouth Gateway LLC, of Commerce Way at Rt. 44 for aboveground storage for Sam’s Club and Walmart.  On a motion by Mr. Malaguti, seconded by Mr. Schena, the Board approved the application.  5-0-0.

Entergy Presentation

Mr. Tavares announced that the Entergy Presentation would be an informational document item and the Board will not be taking comments from the public about the merits of relicensing.  Hearings will be held at a later date after the Nuclear Advisory Committee makes their recommendations to the Selectmen.

Appearing for Entergy were Mike Balduzzi, Brian Ford, Manager of Licensing, and Dave Tarantino, Manager of Public Affairs.  Mr. Balduzzi provided an overview of the plant background and gave the Board some personal background about his professional history, including his 15 years of experience at a New York utility that owned two plants, his years at Vermont Yankee, and his two years at Pilgrim. He assured the Board that he seeks operational excellence by protecting the health and safety of the employees and public.  

Mr. Ford spoke about the process itself, including the rules and guidance that the NRC follows and the steps in a review process.  He showed a sample review schedule that covered from a January 2006 submittal to public hearings to the final NRC decision in October of 2007.  

Mr. Schena remarked that people in a community like Plymouth may want to comment about safety as it relates to the world post-9/11 and he does not see that opportunity in the schedule.

Mr. Ford said that there is an ongoing program to address the needs of today.  The public has a method to do that at any time if they think a regulation needs to be updated.  

Mr. Schena summarized, and Mr. Ford agreed, that the relicensing process is focused on if the plant and equipment is outdated and too old, all the other issues are not contained in the renewal process but within the regular NRC process.

Entergy Presentation (continued)

Chairman Tavares said that issue was confirmed at his meeting with the NRC when they had questions about on-site storage and the emergency operations. But he assured Mr. Ford they would want increased information on this.

Mr. Schena has a series of issues not related to relicensing that the Board would like to tackle immediately including the evacuation plan on the storage on site.  If this needs to be done separately and concurrently, then there is a need for the Entergy Representatives to come back and address those issues and let the community make comment, as well as explain the NRC process for dealing with those issues.  He suggested that this be acted on immediately as they are clearly two separate processes.  

Chairman Tavares asked the Chairman of the Nuclear Matters Committee to outline a list of their concerns, some of which may parallel the Boards.  He said that the Board has already done some preliminary work to see how the waste can be taxed. He asked that the Board, through the Town Manager, put together specific areas with the Nuclear Matters Committee and meet with them on a monthly basis as the process moves forward. Mr. Tavares asked for the slides shown that were not in the handouts.

Mr. Quintal stated the when the plant was originally licensed, the population in Plymouth was 30,000.  Now it is post-9/11 and the population is approaching 60,000.  With diminishing funds from taxation, it is difficult to provide the high standard of public safety that should be present in a town of this size with a power plant.  What Plymouth is receiving from the plant should be given some thought by those at the plant.

Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraphs 3, 4 & 6 – property, collective bargaining and security personnel.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call: Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Loewenberg-yes and Tavares-yes.  Will return to open session immediately following.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to go back in to open session.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Schena-yes, Loewenberg-yes and Tavares-yes.  

Plymouth County Courthouse Reuse

Tim McMullen, Chairman of the Plymouth County Commissioners, spoke about the use of the Registry of Deeds building and the Courthouse.  He explained that the Advisory Committee, made up of Nick Villa, Bill Rudolph, two individuals form the Old Colony Planning Council, a member of the United Way, Jeff Chute, Bobbi Clark, Monica Mullen, Denis Hanks and Bruce Hughes began meeting in February.  Public meetings will be held in the Fall in the new building on Obery Street.  

The idea is to reuse the courthouse and building as a boutique hotel that would be on a long-term lease to a developer. The historical section would be retained and the rest torn down to accommodate a 50-60 bed hotel. Although the Probate Division will remain in the Registry until Fall 2007, that building will then be sold, most likely for condominiums.  This plan is in line with the master plan and downtown plan and it offers both residential and tourist attraction for that area.  They have also considered a pedestrian walkway on Brewster Street.

Plymouth County Courthouse Reuse (continued)

They are going before the Zoning Committee on September 12 for a zoning change.  They are looking to change from R20SL to downtown harbor zoning.  They also need special permission from the Inspector General’s Office (who oversees county properties) before they move forward.  Then they are looking forward to public hearings and open dialogue.

Ms. Loewenberg indicated that they are going before the planning board, not the zoning board.  She also questioned if the advisory committee considered developing the whole package as she views that quadrangle in its entirety. 
 

The Board would also like to understand what could possibly go in there, worst case, if it is rezoned as requested.  

Mr. McMullen explained that the Registry juts out from the Courthouse and there are three residences behind the Registry. However, the idea of a Fanueil Hall had also been considered, although it lacked the residential component. The county is in need of funds and the sale of the registry will help towards the development of a new building to house the Treasurer’s Office and the Commissioner’s Office. 

Mr. McMullen also explained that the RFP would be put out in two designations, one for just the courthouse and one for both the courthouse and registry of deeds.  He assured the Board that there would be a special restriction put in so that the front park area is not touched.  This will remain in the hands of county.

On a question by Mr. Schena about how a lease would tie in to long term plans, Mr. McMullen explained that the County lacks a revenue source and a lease would provide regular income.  

He also said that if the county built another building on land they own on Obery Street, there might be room for prime rental units for lawyers and whatnot.  This would provide another revenue source. 

Mr. Schena commented that a central location for conducting county business, town business, courthouse business, etc. is a tremendous opportunity and that dialogue should begin now as the Town is moving forward with their facility plans. He also suggested that the County might want to work with the Town to see if incorporating the Town’s building at the back of the Registry in to the RFP would be beneficial. 

Mr. McMullen stated that there has been no conversation with the three residential homeowners at this point.  Chairman Tavares suggested that they be brought into the discussions now.  He also remarked that the parking alone is very valuable and is part of the reason the Town has retained that building. 

Mr. McMullen committed to inviting the homeowners to a commissioner’s meeting before the public hearings begin.  He mentioned that he would be appearing before the Board again about such issues as County Farm and the burn houses.  

On a motion by Mr. Schena, seconded by Ms. Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn at 8:50 p.m.

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
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